
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, NOVEMBER 8, 2021
APPROVED
SB Members Present: Rebecca H. Pine, Chair; Alison S. Manugian, Vice Chair; Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk; Joshua A. Degen, Member; John F. Reilly, Member
Also Present: Mark W. Haddad, Town Manager; Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant; 
Ms. Pine called the meeting to order at 7:00pm and reviewed the agenda.  
ANNOUNCEMENTS
Water Superintendent, Tom Orcutt gave a nice overview of how hard his department worked during COVID and through some absences within the department over the past almost 2 years. He said he was very proud of them and even more proud of the award they received for their outstanding service from the Mass Waterworks. Ms. Pine read the Community Award Plaque from Mass Waterworks awarded to the Water Department and commended them for their service. 
Mr. Haddad said that the Groton’s Women’s Club would be holding their annual greens sale on Saturday, December 4th from 9am-1pm. 

Mr. Haddad said that he always took pride in providing accurate information to the Select Board and public and wanted to fix an error he made. He said that there was a sign in town that received many complaints. He said that he reported last week that the building commissioner had gone out there to talk to the homeowner which wasn’t the case. He apologized for his error to the public and to the homeowners adding he had a nice conversation with the homeowner the week prior fixing his error. 

Mr. Haddad said that they had a vacancy on the Finance Committee. He said interest forms would need to be submitted by November 30th. Mr. Haddad said that the Destination Committee was also seeking interested individuals. He said that they had 3 applicants, but were looking for additional interest. 

Ms. Pine said that there was a movie being shown tomorrow sponsored by numerous committees and departments called Etched in Glass. She said that it would be held at the PAC and was about a Holocaust survivor. 

Ms. Pine said that Thursday was Veterans Day and that there would be a ceremony held at 11am on Veteran’s Common. 

REDSKIN TRAIL ROAD NAME DISCUSSION

Mr. Haddad said that the Diversity Task Force had recommended that the road name Redskin Trail be considered for change. He said that Ms. Dunbar had done some research for him earlier that day on other roads that had their names changed. He said that the Select Board had done this in the past, without having to go to Town Meeting and also with no compensation being given to the residents. He said that the Board would need to notify the residents of any name change. 
Ms. Pine said that they had reached out to the residents of the Road, of whom some were present. Ms. Karen Lippert said that they were in favor of the name change adding the road name was embarrassing. She said that she thought there were some costs associated with changing their address such as their driver’s license and deed. Ms. Pine said that Town Counsel said they didn’t need to change their deed, but did have to change their address at the post office, and those that mail them. Ms. Lippert asked if there were costs, would the Board be willing to pay those costs. Mr. Cunningham said that he would be willing to pay for those costs the residents incurred adding that one could put a sticker on the back of their license until such time you get your license renewed. Mr. Haddad read a resident’s email into the record. Mr. Erich Garger said that the last time this came up there were costs associated with updating street names. Mr. Reilly said he received a call from a resident today about not being in favor of changing the road name. Mr. Cunningham said that when that came up the last time, they had not done as much research into costs associated with the name change adding that wasn’t the case this time. A resident at 17 Redskin Trail said he was in favor of the name change but asked if every resident needed to be in agreement with this. Ms. Pine said that they did not. Mr. Brad Harper said he was not a resident of Redskin Trail but spoke in favor of changing the streets name. 
Mr. Cunningham asked how they would go about changing the name. He said he liked the idea of it having a historic means to it. Ms. Pine said it would be great if the residents could get together and come up with something they might agree upon. Mr. Haddad suggested a November 30th deadline for discussion again at one of the first meeting of December. 
Mr. Degen moved that the Select Board change the name of Redskin Trail effective December 15, 2021 to be renamed at an upcoming meeting. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

Ms. Collette thanked the Select Board for considering the name change as recommended by the Diversity Task Force. She added that the Communications Department were going to be a key decision maker in this process also as it would affect 911 and couldn’t be something similar to what they had already. 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

1. Mr. Haddad said that the first quarter financials were ready to be reviewed. He said that motor vehicle excise taxes were on target with last year at this time. He said that the room occupancy tax had doubled this Fiscal Year as had meals tax.  Mr. Haddad said that Country Club revenues were down from last year because it had rained a lot this summer. He said that the Country Club GM said he had the best October yet which was a positive.  Mr. Haddad said that licenses and permits were up and real estate was looking good. He said that they were down a little from last year but was not concerned about revenues. Mr. Haddad said that their expenses were up a little bit but the spending freeze was tighter last year than it was this year. Mr. Robertson said that revenue was right on track where they thought adding he went back to 2016. He said that benefits were looking a little higher as was wages, but that was because of an extra payroll (a third payroll in September) and pension costs that were paid up front. 
2. Mr. Haddad said that the Boards goals were also on the agenda to be reviewed. Mr. Haddad reviewed the Board’s goals and provided updates. Mr. Degen said he wanted to understand Conductorlab site a little further as it was getting ready to be buttoned up. He suggested that he, Mr. Haddad and Mr. Cunningham meet with the Conductorlab Oversight Committee for a better understanding. 
Mr. Haddad said that they were working toward the taxpayer burden goal and provided updates on that goal. Mr. Haddad provided an update on the housing goal. He said that they would be receiving an application for housing off Cow Pond Brook Road with an affordable housing component adding that that Deluxe site would also bring affordable housing to Groton.

Mr. Haddad said that the goal of promoting economic development was being worked on. He said that the Destination Groton Committee would be getting started soon adding they were waiting for a few more interested individuals. He said that they were hoping to get ARPA money from the Commonwealth to install sidewalks down Old Ayer Road to Groton Hills Music Center. 
871 BOSTON ROAD – LIQUOR LICENSE VIOLATION HEARING
Mr. Haddad read the hearing letter into the record that was sent to Mr. Piyush Patel, Owner and Manager.  Chief Luth and Sergeant Henehan were also present. 

Sergeant Henehan said he was the shift supervisor on October 22, 2021. He said he preformed an area check of 871 Boston Road at 6pm and immediately made contact with what he believed to be a teenager leaving the package store with alcohol in his arms/hands. He said the individual appeared nervous at which time Sergeant Henehan proceeded to ask him if he was 21. He said that the teenager admitted to being an 18-year-old senior from a neighboring town. He said he did have a fraudulent Mass ID but said he had not been asked to show proof of license that evening. The teenager said he had purchased alcohol 15-20 times over the past year at this location. He said that the mother was called adding a 17-year-old was also in the teenager’s car. He said that both individuals seemed remorseful and apologized for their actions. He said that he allowed the mother to take the children adding instead of taking the 18-year-old with him to the Station. He said that he spoke to the Clerk working who said that she typically asked for identification but had not this time. Sergeant Henehan said that he told the Clerk that she needed to ask for identification every time. 
Mr. Patel said that his Clerk had checked the young man’s ID before and why she hadn’t this time. He said that they examine the ID and if it checked out, they can sell to the person. He said that they understood they needed to check all ID’s. He said he didn’t like that this had happened but were trying to be better.
Mr. Degen said that the Clerk didn’t recall the individual according to the Sergeants report. Sergeant Henehan said that was correct. Mr. Cunningham asked if there had been previous incidents of this. Chief Luth said that there had been none documented. Mr. Reilly asked about the quality of the fake ID. Ms. Pine asked if the retailer would be able to tell the difference between a real ID and a fake one. Sergeant Henehan showed the Board the fake ID which they compared to real one to show them the likeness. 
Chief Luth said that they could ask for TIPS training, a policy which it sounded like they were doing, and maybe a one-day suspension of their liquor license. Mr. Patel said that the ID looked so real that they do their best. Mr. Haddad asked if they could refuse to sell if someone doesn’t look old enough. Chief Luth said that they could. Mr. Reilly asked if there were scanners for reading licenses. Sergeant Henehan said that they did sell them adding it would tell them if it was fake or not. Mr. Patel said that a small store like his couldn’t afford that equipment. 
Mr. Haddad said he agreed with Chief Luth’s recommendation of TIPS re-training within the next 90 days and a letter warning them of their first violation and also asked that the Department step up spot checks. Mr. Cunningham asked that systems be investigated for scanning licenses, something less expensive. Mr. Patel said that they would also not sell to anyone that looks younger than their ID says. Ms. Manugian said that if this teenager bought here before, there may be other teenagers that are buying there also. Chief Luth said that he could reach out to other communities adding they were all having trouble with this right now. 
Mr. Cunningham moved that they require the store to recertify their employees with TIPS training and a strong letter of warning be issued and that also the owner investigate some sort of system to verify whether ID’s are fake or not. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. 

Mr. Degen said that there was a black light that could be used to check ID’s and asked that that be looked into adding it cost $10.

The motion carried unanimously. 

TOWN MANAGERS REPORT – CONT.

3. Mr. Haddad said that at last week's meeting, the Board voted to authorize him to send out a request for letters of interest in obtaining a Host Community Agreement to establish an Adult Use Recreational Marijuana Establishment here in Groton. He said that he had provided the Board with a copy of the request document for their information under separate cover. Mr. Haddad said that they had also posted the notice and request document prominently on their website. He said that he sent out the request document to three businesses adding he sent out one more today. 
Mr. Haddad said that in addition, at last week's meeting, Select Board Member Degen questioned whether there was an Adult Care Facility located in·the Four Corners General Business District and whether that would impact the issuance of a retail marijuana license at that location. He said that they did a search to determine if there is such a business located in Four Corners. He said that they reviewed the business records in the Town Clerk's Office and reached out to the Secretary of State's Office. Mr. Haddad said that there was no record of any Adult Care Facility registered in Groton.  Mr. Haddad said that he had received an opinion from Town Counsel adding that daycare facilities are up to the Zoning Enforcement Officer. He said that Bob Garside said that daycare facilities referred to childcare facilities and not adult daycares. 
4. Mr. Haddad said that budget requests went out to the Department Heads, Boards and Committees adding budgets were due to him by November 22nd. 
5. Mr. Haddad reviewed the Board’s schedule for the next few meetings. 
SELECT BOARD ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION
1. Mr. Haddad said that they had received interest from several residents interested in serving on the Capital Planning Advisory Committee. He said that there were two vacancies on the Committee. Mr. Haddad said that they interviewed 4 candidates of all who were very qualified. He said that the Committee met earlier that night and were recommending that the Select Board appoint Jamie McDonald and Michael Sulpizio and asked the Board to consider making those appointments through June 30, 2024. 
Mr. Degen made the motion. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
2. Mr. Haddad said that the Select Board had previously approved the adoption of the T.R.E.A.D. program. He said that this program allowed residents to donate money to the Town that could be used to assist low-income seniors and the disabled pay their taxes. He said that the Program was overseen by a committee of five (5) made up of the Chair of the Board of Assessors, the Treasurer/Collector and three residents appointed by the Select Board. He said that they had received interest from three residents to serve on the Committee. Mr. Haddad respectfully requested that the Board appoint Louis DiMola, Paula Martin and Charles Vander Linden to the Committee.  He said that Garret Boles would serve was the Chair of the Board of Assessors and Hannah Moller as the Treasurer/Collector. 

Mr. Degen moved to appoint Louis DiMola, Paula Martin and Charles Vander Linden to the TREAD Committee term to expire June 30, 2022 and to also include Garrett Boles as Chair of the Assessors and Hannah Moller Treasurer/Collector as members of the Committee.  Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
Mr. Haddad said that during their budget preparation meeting with the Finance Committee, the issue of PILOTs was discussed and the desire to create a working group of himself, the Town Treasurer, the Town Accountant, a member of the Select Board and a member of the Finance Committee to review this issue in more detail. He said that the Finance Committee would need to designate a member. Mr. Haddad asked the Board to designate a member so that they could get started.  Mr. Degen said he would like to do this.  Ms. Pine said she thought that this was a tricky and somewhat delicate discussion that needed to occur. 

OTHER BUSINESS

1. Ms. Pine said that some comments had been made at Town Meeting that the Select Board had acted politically when appointing to the Board of Registrars. She said that she found the claim to be offensive and asked for the historic data on party designation. She reviewed the historic Board of Registrars appointment data put together by the Town Clerk. Mr. Haddad said that if the Town Clerk was a registered Democrat or Republican, that would sway the makeup also adding you couldn’t have more than 2 registered in a particular party. 
Mr. Haddad said that he had received requests from more than half of the employees asking for Friday, November 12th off. He said that if the Board had no issues, he would like to close Town Hall and require the staff to use personal or vacation time for the 5 hours. There were no issues. 
ON-GOING ISSUES
C. Mr. Haddad said that the elementary school project was moving forward nicely adding they were before the Planning Board on Thursday night for pre-submission review which went well.  He said that they had a great team guiding them.  Mr. Haddad said that the biggest cost to them outside of material was lead times. He said that they would be doing some pre-ordering to hopefully save them some time. 
Mr. Haddad thanked Ayer Family Pharmacy and the Council on Aging for the vaccine clinic they held last week adding 180 individuals received their booster shot or their first or second vaccine. 
MINUTES

Mr. Degen moved to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting of November 1, 2021 as written. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.
Ms. Pine adjourned the meeting at 8:35pm. 

Approved:  _____________________________

_________________________________

      
   
Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk


respectfully submitted:   











Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant
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